Lenthall Road Rose Hill Allotment Association

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting

7 November 2017 at 7:30pm

Those in Attendance:

Colin Sharp




Chair 

Ian Matten




President and Trustee

Andrew Benfield



Trustee

Colin Cavey




Committee member

Theresa Gurl




Committee member

Nick van Hear




Committee member

Devendra Khimding



Committee member

Paul Wavell




Lettings Secretary

Arnold Harpin




Treasurer
Lorin Watt




Secretary
Members: Helen Beinart, Pearl Bevan, Catherine Brun, John Grimley Evans, Cathy Gibb,

Phil Hart, Alison Lockhart, John Piggott, Dalauth Sareng
1.  Apologies.  Corinne Grimley Evans, Liz Foster-Hall, Terry Kirkby, Laura Laubeova, 

                         Anne Roberts, Jamie Wakeham

2   Minutes of the 2016 AGM (8 Nov 2016) were read and accepted. 

3.  Matters arising.  The Chair explained that all matters arising from the minutes were either included within his report or the agenda.
4.  Chair’s report. The Chair thanked members for attending, adding that the Committee needs input from members into how their allotment is managed. A £450 OCC Grant to upgrade the water system has been spent. Each of the three strands of the system can now be isolated and there is water throughout the year to the loo. The £280 grant to repair the wire fence outside the security fence on the Glebe will be spent over the winter. The application for a grant of £750 to provide light in the container (a health and safety requirement) and a solar charging battery facility was turned down. At the beginning of the year the working parties were largely taken up with the water project. The September wp was poorly attended – only two members plus the committee ( while October’s saw a good turnout of 22. Winter tasks for future parties include repairing the main car park, repairing the Glebe wire fence and levelling out the car park space in the top corner. The Chair thanked Pearl for again organising the successful Summer Party. A surprising number of visitors visited the allotment during Iffley Open Gardens. We did not experience so much theft this year. The Street Clean team cleared rubbish in the Lenthall Road hedge which appeared to have become a campsite. Security is important; the gate must be left locked at all times. Members should challenge anyone they don’t recognise. Simon has continued the stewardship of the Wildlife Area and has roofed the “pavilion” to catch water to top up the pond. The roadways will be blocked off once it turns wet. The water has been turned off. Members should place unwanted clumps of weeds and turves - not stones – in the roadway to fill ruts and the new car park space. There was no ODFAA Competition this year. 
More members are looking at the website www.lrrhaa.org; it had over 1640 hits this year, including several applications for plots. The site contains the Rules and Constitution, lots of photos, committee meeting minutes etc. and is worth a look. A special vote of thanks was given to Mariam Iqbal for designing and looking after the site. 
There was a reported instance of unnecessary and rude behaviour from one member directed at another. The Committee looked at the Constitution, and decided that any such instance could be dealt with under section 5.6. 
The Committee needs members’ help. While several members regularly turn out for working mornings, others never attend; an injection of “community spirit” is needed. The Chair thanked the Committee and members who have assisted in other ways for all their support and hard work over the past year, singling out Phil Hart for his contributions; Andrew Benfield and Ian Matten as Trustees; and Terry Pike, Colin Cavey and Cathy Gibb for their mowing, strimming and general assistance. He added that it had been an honour be Chair of the Association for eight years and he had enjoyed nearly every minute of it, but that it was now time for new leadership and he was standing down as of this AGM. 
7.  Secretary’s report. Items included in the Chair’s report. 

6.  Treasurer’s report.  The treasurer thanked Nick van Hear and Simon Read for checking the 2016/17 accounts. The year-end accounts reflect a small surplus of £120. Actual spend on water was £653 against a projected £800, reflecting the fact that water was turned off longer than usual due to works and courtesy of rains later in the season. The water budget for 2017/18 will again be set at £800. Following this year’s unusually high machinery repair and replacement costs of £450, the Committee decided to maintain the capital replacement pot at £500, topping up from the committed surplus, which will be maintained at £1500. 2017/18 may see an exceptional, one-off expense of £450 for tree removal, a factor in discussion of the rent proposal per 9 below. Acceptance of the report was proposed by Cathy Gibb, seconded by Andrew Benfield and agreed by the members.
7.  Shop report.  Jon Piggott reminded members that the shop is an independent operation, separate from the LRRHAA and that it relies on himself and a small group of volunteers to open on Sundays.  Disappointingly, only 20% of members make use of it. The profit margin is generally set at 5% with a few items varying +/- 2.5%.  Stocking is low-risk, including no perishable items. Jon welcomes stock suggestions from members. Current stock value is £623, nearly double what was available last year. Annual accounts will be finalised soon and posted/circulated to members. This year, as last, the shop anticipates making a £50 contribution the Association.

  8. Election of Officers.  The following were voted in:

Treasurer


Arnold Harpin


Lettings Secretary

Paul Wavell


Secretary


Lorin Watt

Committee members
             Colin Cavey
                                                                 Theresa Gurl






Devendra Khimding






Ian Matten





Nick van Hear
              Trustees

William Beinart





Jon Piggott                                                             

Each committee member received 12 - 15 votes. The treasurer, lettings secretary, secretary and         trustees stood unopposed. No one stood for Chair. The committee will discuss how to bridge this gap at their next meeting and would welcome a volunteer willing to step into the role.
9.  Election of President.  Ian Matten was unanimously re-elected President.
10.  Appointment of Auditors. Nick van Hear and Alison Lockhart agreed to be auditors 2017/18.

11. Sept 2018 rent proposal.  Members had been advised by the Treasurer that the possible £450

charge for tree removal could leave the Association facing a deficit of £300 next year. In addition,

insurance and OCC ground rent charges are being re-evaluated and are expected to rise significantly by 2019. Several members advocated increasing the Committee’s original recommended increase of £1 to £2 per full plot in order to cushion the forthcoming rises and keep LRRHAA in the black for 2017/18. In discussion, Alison Lockhart suggested ¼-plot holders pay an additional £1 and ½-plot holders £1.50 rather than a pro-rata share. A member’s total holdings will be taken into account in applying the new rent, e.g. a holder of two ½ plots will pay an extra £2, not £3. The £1 - £1.50 - £2 increase proposed by Helen Beinart and seconded by Pearl Bevan passed with one dissenting vote.

12.  Changes to the Constitution. A change to the constitution re data protection described in the Annex was proposed by Jon Piggott and seconded by Lorin Watt. It passed unanimously. The change to the rules for using weed killer on paths, also included in the Annex, was proposed by Nick van Hear, seconded by Paul Wavell and passed unanimously.

13. The Brewster Cup was not awarded in 2017. The Committee will work out criteria for the award going forward.

14. Members participation. Working Parties: The Committee will consider how better to convey responsibilities for the routine maintenance programme instigated earlier this year. It was proposed that members who participate neither in maintaining the site nor on working parties make an optional £5 contribution when they pay their rent. The proposal from Colin Cavey seconded by Cathy Gibb passed unanimously.

15. AOB.  
a. On behalf of the Committee and Members, Ian Matten thanked Colin Sharp for his eight years as Chair and reminded the meeting that they are still seeking a replacement.

b. Notes for the diary: 30th November 2017 7:00pm at West Oxford Community Centre—Chris Bird of Sparsholt College lecture on Companion Planting.  Thursday, 22nd February 2018 2:00-7:00pm, also at WOCC, Pennard Plants “Potato Day.” Sunday 10th June 2018, Oxford Open Gardens.

No other business was submitted to the secretary for consideration. 

Provisional date for the next AGM:  Tuesday, November 6th, 2018.
ANNEX

Change to the constitution.
New section:

11.
DATA PROTECTION

11.1      Data Protection. The Committee is aware that we need to keep members’ contact

             data safe and that we only collect and use it for relevant purposes, that is, for managing

             memberships, collecting subscriptions and distributing newsletters and other information

             pertaining to the Association or the allotment.

Change to the rules.
Following incidents over the past couple of years where weed killer has been used on paths, the Committee believes that the following should be added to Paragraph 9.2:

Pathways are not to be treated with weed killer.
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